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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 23 July 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr J Warns
Cllr F Thorpe Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr R Price, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr L Britt, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Nurden
Parish Clerk: C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0126

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr K Wilkins (holiday), Cllr G Buckley (family), Cllr J Warne (family), CCllr Andrew Proctor

	

	2018-0127
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllrs Nurden and Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

Cllr Snowling – agenda item 14, Snowys

	

	2018-0128
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was agreed, with a correction to the Clerk’s Correspondence, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 25th June 2018 be approved.

It was agreed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 4th July 2018 be approved.
	

	2018-0129
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0115: The Clerk has yet to order more dog poo bags for Cremer’s Meadow.
	Clerk

	2018-0130
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

Norfolk County Council voted to continue charging for DIY and Construction waste at the recycling centres as there is not enough evidence there is a flytipping problem.  It may be reviewed at a later date.  The charges are on the NCC website.

Cllr Nurden gave an update as a Broadland District Councillor: BDC are responsible for clearing up flytipping and are looking into whether there has been an increase, including whether there has been an increase in green bin tonnage.  A new leader has been elected at Broadland, Shaun Vincent.  Portfolio changes have been made and a new Cabinet appointed.
	

	2018-0131
	Parish Councillor Vacancy
Following the resignation of Martin Russell a vacancy on the Parish Council was advertised.  No election was called and the Clerk received one application.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to co-opt Alice Free on to the Council.
	

	2018-0132
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman, Kevin Wilkins sent the following report:

The work of the Parish Council has continued to be extremely busy with continued focus on two key planning matters relating to the land north of Berryfields and land east of the Memorial Hall, as well as the work of the Land Management Committee, planning sub group and Friends of Countryside Park and Cremers Meadow. I would like to recognize the continuing commitment of fellow councillors and the (locum) clerk in dealing with this wide array of business and progressing issues on a number of fronts. It may be easy to say that this level of work has been unprecedented but I truly believe that this is the case and is likely to remain at this level for some considerable time. However, one of the key outcomes of this work will be greatly improved recreational facilities for the village. 

In relation to land north of Berryfields, you will hear later in the agenda of the preparatory work that is taking place to develop the 3G sports pitch and associated facilities. Our timescales are ambitious, but we believe achievable, in having the project operational by autumn 2019.

Regarding land east of the Memorial Hall, this is still subject to a decision by Broadland's planning committee, but the Parish Council has restated its objections to the scheme, as discussed and decided at the previous PC meeting. It was encouraging at the last meeting called specifically to discuss the revised application, the over fifty members of the public attended the meeting and expressed their views, which assisted the council in reaffirming its reasons to object to the proposal. Members of the public were also encouraged to submit their own views directly to Broadland as part of the consultation. The agenda tonight has an item to discuss how the application by QL is progressing but at the time of writing, it is still not know when the application will be heard by Broadland members. 

These are important issues for the future of the village and the Parish Council will continue to work hard for the benefit of the village as a whole.
Cllr Warns added that the Parish Council understands the QL application will not be considered at the August BDC Planning Committee.
	

	2018-0133
	Allotment Rents

Previous Land Management Committee meetings have indicated no increase is necessary this year, and, if all goes to plan, there should be no increase next year either.  Therefore it is the recommendation of the Land Management Committee that there be no allotment rent increase for the coming year.  This was accepted by the Council.

Land Management Report given by Cllr Bob Price

End of WW1 Commemoration
The follow up meeting has proved difficult to arrange so far but I will keep trying.  I spoke to the Broadlands Rotary Club at their lunch last week to promote the project and hopefully drum up some more funding.  We are yet to hear whether the NCF grant application has been successful.

Youth Shelter
The school has been contacted and they declined.  It will now be offered to the cricket club. 
Countryside Park

Mr Greg Chandler has secured the donation of a new bench/seat from Greater Anglia and is liaising with John Hudson to get it installed on site.

Allotments and Church Fen
No information to report. 

Cremer’s Meadow 
A report was submitted by Cllr Buckley: 
As you will be aware, one of the significant features of the water meadow is the number of Southern Marsh Orchids which grow there. We have been making an annual count of the flowers and this year we reached the amazing number of 4970. Last year we counted 2222 and the previous year it was 800. This growth is primarily due to the management of the meadow, in particular the annual “Cut and Clear” which involves mowing with a specialist mower and dragging the cuttings off the meadow itself.  This is a very demanding task and we are extremely grateful to Bure Valley Conservation who, for a very small fee, help us with this task.

This year the Cut and Clear is on Wednesday 26th September. We encourage village participation and provide a sandwich lunch with scones, jam and cream, courtesy of the Central England Co-op. Do come along if you are able.

The new board donated by Mike and Margaret Cable was opened by them at the Ordhid Day. It looks great at the northern end of the site.

When you hear this the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow will have been presented with a Community Biodiversity Award as they have demonstrated that a “neglected eyesore can be restored to a beautiful wildlife-rich area”. We were nominated by wildlife experts who had visited ( ie not by ourselves!) so this is really gratifying.
	

	2018-0134
	Memorial Hall Trustees report

Cllr Britt gave an update to the meeting as the Parish Council representative on the Memorial Hall board of trustees:  The AGM is to reconvene on the 17th August in the Memorial Hall at 7pm.  It will include a review of the accounts and the election/appointment of trustees.  Thanks were given to the Parish Council for use of the noticeboards.
	

	2018-0135
	Planning – Household

20171386 - Land East of the Memorial Hall, S106 draft Heads of Terms  - it was agreed to submit the draft comments of Cllr Wilkins to Broadland, with an additional proviso that the Council reserves the right to comment further if additional amendments are made.  

Cllr Warns made it clear that the Parish Council has not given confirmation or signed a contract agreeing to access over Meadow View.  
BA/2018/0257/NONMAT - use galvanized steel for quay heading instead of plastic, non-material amendment to previous permission BA/2018/0015/HOUSEH at Cane Rise, 48 Riverside Estate - no objection, 1 abstention

Residential Moorings - request for Parish Council Comments - it was proposed that the Parish Council’s response should be that all applications for residential moorings should be taken on a case by case approach whilst ensuring a relative balance of needs are met between sustainable development, ecosystem services, biodiversity, the economy of the Broads, local infrastructure, access and recreation - agreed, with 1 abstention

	Clerk

	2018-0136
	Advisory Committee Recommendations
The recommendations, as detailed at the last meeting, with one typographical amendment to the Standing Orders, were agreed, with one abstention. 
The Donations policy will be reviewed at the next Advisory Committee to make reference to S137.
	

	2018-0137
	3G Football Pitch
The sub-committee appointed specialist football pitch consultants to produce costed plans and proposals for an FA standard 3G 11 a side adult pitch.  A site survey has been completed in order to produce the pitch plans.  The building size and location has not yet been determined. The proposal to use 20m of the cemetery land would enable more flexibility on parking and size of the building.

No response was received to the adverts regarding the covenant on the Cemetery land. Therefore the Parish Council should be able to proceed with investigation into deconsecrating 20m.  A tree survey has been commissioned on the line of trees on the boundary as these will need to be removed. 
A proposal to pursue investigation of the process for deconsecration of the 20m strip of Cemetery land was agreed, with one abstention.

Looking forward to the operation of site the sub-committee is considering a chosen operator of Norfolk FA who would run it on cost neutral basis. 
It is anticipated that planning permission will be submitted by Christmas.  
	

	2018-0138
	Snowys
Cllr Free volunteered to act as the Parish Council representative on Snowys Management Committee.  This was unanimously accepted.
	Clerk

	2018-0139
	Noticeboard at the West end of the Village
The Clerk has not got capacity to action this request.  Mr Greg Chandler agreed to speak to the Co-op to request placing a noticeboard on the wall by the entrance.  If accepted then sizes and prices will be obtained.
	Greg Chandler

	2018-0140
	Dates for next year
The Clerk submitted the calendar for the remainder of this year and to December 2019.  This was accepted with an amendment for the Annual Parish Meeting to be on Monday 15th April.
	

	2018-0141
	Finance

Bills for payment for July 2018 – £9,010.38 including vat.  Approved with 1 abstention.
Signed by the Clerk and the Chairman.  

Revised schedules for April, May and June were agreed and signed. 
Grant request from Brundall History Group for WW1 Commemorations. The revised application is for £450.  Cllr Price reminded the meeting that it was the Parish Council that asked the Local History Group to assist with the WW1 Commemorations. The full grant request of £450 was agreed, with one abstention.
Donation request from Yare Valley Churches for help with the maintenance of the churchyards.  The Clerk was requested to find out the amount of any previous donation and a decision was deferred to the next meeting.
LED replacement streetlights - it was agreed , with 1 abstention, to accept the TT Jones quote for 66 Urbis Axia 2.1 lanterns at £205 each = £13,530 + VAT.
Eon streetlight electricity contract - it was agreed, with 1 abstention, to accept the 12 month Eon quote for electricity but to review it in June 2019.
Street lamp labelling

The Council rejected the premise and cost for labelling of the street lamps.

Bank Reconciliation

Cllr Nurden confirmed that the bank reconciliation for the 3 months to 30th June is correct.  This was agreed by the Council with 1 abstention.


	Clerk
Clerk

	2018-0142
	Clerk’s Correspondence
An email was received regarding the state of Braydeston Avenue.  It is a private road.  The Council suggested the resident contact the school as the road was tarmacked in the 1970s when the school was built, or the Local Education Authority.

Cllr Snowling passed on a letter sent to Blofield Parish Council with details of a funding pot at Highways England for Community Works in response to the A47 Blofield to North Burlingham improvements.  The Clerk will forward suggestions of a footpath up Cucumber Lane to the roundabout, replacement of the boardwalk at Church Fen and geotextiles under the corners of the Countryside Park for the park run.
Cllr Nurden drew the Council’s attention to Tescos Bags of Help grant funding also.

There is a meeting regarding the upgrading of the A47 on the 8th August.

 
	Clerk

	2018-0143
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
Footpaths
Traffic Speed

Signs covered by foliage

	

	2018-0144

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

20th August – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 9.05pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	Payments for July 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,759.92

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£547.96

	Members Expenses
	 £                         -   

	Insurance
	 £                         -   

	Annual Fees
	£250.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£173.20

	Street Lighting
	£653.64

	Handyman
	£0.00

	Office expense
	 £                      7.00 

	Repairs and Renewals
	£303.00

	Telephone
	£57.87

	S106
	 £                         -   

	C Park
	 £                         -   

	Church Fen
	 £                         -   

	Room Hire
	£101.67

	Cremers
	£128.18

	Cemetery
	£0.00

	Projects
	£1,500.00

	Grant
	£190.00

	Chairman's Allowance
	 £                         -   

	
	

	VAT
	£337.94

	Total expenditure
	£9,010.38

	RECEIPTS FOR July 2018
	

	Cemetery
	                     370.00 

	
	

	
	

	
	 

	Total Income July 2018
	£370.00


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 23rd  July 2018 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

